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District 11 Supervisor Candidate Town Hall Minutes

Thursday, October 18th at 7:00PM

Mission Recreation Center, 2450 Harrison Street
Moderator- Elizabeth Stampe, Executive Director of WalkSF
Candidate- Supervisor John Avalos

Meredith Thomas, Director of Policy and Stewardship for the San Francisco Parks Alliance, kicks off tonight’s forums with opening remarks and appreciation for all guest attending tonight’s forums and the host organizations WalkSF, Friends of the Urban Forest (FUF) and San Francisco Parks Alliance (SFPA).  Meredith introduces the District 11 (D11) Candidate/current Supervisor of D11 John Avalos and the Forum Moderator Elizabeth Stampe, Executive Director of WalkSF. Supervisor Avalos is running unopposed therefore he is the only candidate attending this forum.
Elizabeth reviewed the forums rules of engagement. Rules of engagement are printed on the agenda for this evening.  Rules of engagement include: Supervisor Avalos will be given 1 to 2 minutes per question. Questions and the amount of time per answer is at the discretion of the moderator. Supervisor Avalos has a “Bonus Minute” that he can use at his discretion to extend his time on a specific question. 

Supervisor Avalos begins with opening remarks thanking all who took time to attend tonight’s forum.  He expresses that it has been an honor to serve as Supervisor of D 11 and he is seeking an additional term as D 11 Supervisor.  For his next term he will continue to play an active role and be supportive to the community needs and hopes to double down efforts this term to see real change in the district.
Question 1:  Although San Francisco is a wonderful place to walk, 3 people a day are hit by cars here. There City’s new Pedestrian Strategy sets two goals: 1) cutting pedestrian injuries in half in ten years, and 2) increasing walking. Making improvements on just 5% of the city’s streets will meet the City’s goals. Will you support dedicating the funds needed to fix these priority streets?

Supervisor Avalos ensures that he will do what he can to make sure that D11 is provided with the funding that it really needs.  Currently each district is given the same amount to ensure equity but this doesn’t actually solve problems in an equitable way.  Supervisor Avalos will fight for more funding for D11’s key corridor areas.  He would like to see big change around along the Alemany corridor and the Mission corridor.  The city as a whole needs a strategy to deal with Hot Spots and to make sure SF Police Department (SFPD) are enforcing the Hot Spot areas by providing motorcycle teams to patrol Hot Spots.  As a city we also need to pay attention to the Westside of the City which needs to make improvements for pedestrians.
Question 2: Last year, 900 people were hit by cars in San Francisco-and those were just the crashes reported to police. Often, drivers who injure or even kill pedestrians are not cited or charged at all. What will you do to get the SF Police Department and the District Attorney to prioritize traffic safety, target the most dangerous behaviors, and protect everyone’s right to walk safely?
Supervisor Avalos is the current Chair of the Budget Committee and as such he holds hearings to ensure that the SFPD are meeting their enforcement objectives. However it’s not just enforcement that is important, the courts must also hold people accountable.  Department of Public Health (DPH) and MTA are also critical.  City agencies must also share information across agencies.  Supervisor Avalos will committee to helping make sure the city is moving toward this.
Question3 (Audience Question): Pedestrians are at risk because of people talking on their cell phones while driving (not using the hands free mode). What will/can you do to reduce this dangerous behavior?

Supervisor Avalos states that this is part of an enforcement effort with SFPD.  We need to make sure that SFPD are actually doing enforcement around this issue.  The SFPD also need to be held accountable to the same hands free rules.

Question 4:  Mission, Ocean and Geneva Streets are all streets in your district that have been identified as some of the City’s most dangerous corridors for walking, where people are frequently hit and seriously injured or killed by cars. Do you support improvements to the intersection of Mission and Geneva, and what else will you do to improve safety along these important streets?

Supervisor Avalos recently toured the area with the San Francisco Planning Department (Planning Department).  Particularly at the Persia Triangle there needs to be a way to protect people when turns are being made.  When funding for street improvements are being determined by the Board of Supervisors (BOS), Supervisor Avalos will push hard to make sure it goes through.  Supervisor Avalos is supportive of the greening efforts of EAG.  Greening and street improvements has been occurring in other areas faster than in D11.  Supervisor Avalos will see how D11 can get projects done quicker like other parts of the city.
Question 5: Green Connections is a new project supported by Walk SF and the San Francisco Parks Alliance to create safe, pleasant walking connections to parks, open space, and the waterfront. The Planning Department has drafted a citywide network, and detailed designs will be drawn up this year. Would you support building out at least one Green Connections in 2013 and building out the full network in ten years?

Supervisor Avalos will commit to this project.  This is similar to the Persia Triangle which could be a possible location to encourage more green space linking to McLaren Park. A tree-way connecting neighbors would be an ideal connection for D11.  Supervisor Avalos is proud of the greening project completed on Naples Street as well as the Athens and Avalon project. These projects were completed because neighbors came together. As D11 builds up green space and public space, the district can improve public health, well being and increase property values. Supervisor Avalos wants to see more green space improvements in D11.
Question 6:  Parklets and plazas are a low-cost way to transform pavement to parks, reclaiming streets as public space for people to enjoy. What will you do to encourage the creation of more of these popular new public spaces in your district?

Supervisor Avalos would like to see more of these projects happen in D11. He has been working with business within the district specifically on Mission Street. A lot of people want to open more parklets in D 11. Local youth programs have been instrumental in leading the development of parklet projects.
Question 7: One of the most effective ways to increase street safety for everyone is to calm traffic and reduce speeding. If you’re hit by a car going 40 miles per hour, you’re more than ten times as likely to be killed than if that car is going 20miles per hour. That’s why many cities have started “Twenty’s Plenty” campaigns. This year, Walk SF has helped make San Francisco the state’s first city to create 15-mile per-hour speed limits in school zoned citywide, around 181 schools. But unsafe speeds are still an issue on many streets. What specific efforts do you support to reduce speeding?

Similar to street greening projects, there are low cost ways to put medians in to slow traffic and they don’t always have to be concrete barriers.  MTA is looking at this. Supervisor Avalos plans to continue to support speed bump plans that are requested by residents.  Also plans to help push along these projects from plan to implementation to prevent communities who normally have to wait years inroder to have a final project.  Neighbors should not have to wait so long. There are also ways to use fixed planter boxes in the street to slow traffic and also add greening of the neighborhood.

Parks and Open Space
Question 1: Passage of the 2012 Parks Bond will provide $195 million dollars toward capital improvements in San Francisco parks. Bond funding will improve playgrounds, pools, playfields, trails and park development along the waterfront. Even so, there are still financial challenges to meet annual maintenance and operations needs. As supervisor, how will you address the increasing maintenance and operations needs of our parks?

Supervisor Avalos has been committed to finding funding more funding for parks and as chair of the Budget Committee in 2009 he was responsible for a $3 million dollar add back to the Parks budget.  Supervisor Avalos is a big supporter of Prop B and was instrumental in getting the Guardian endorsement of Prop B.  Supervisor Avalos expressed that he doesn’t feel the Lee Administration is interested in adding funding to parks.  The Supervisor is not sure that the current Mountain Dew sporting event at Civic Center is the best use of our land.  RPD needs to increase gardening staff city wide. 

Question 2 (Audience): General Fund money is never enough- Why can’t fees and money raised for park stay in the parks?  Would you investigate and support ways to fund our parks other than the current system?

Supervisor Avalos is interested in finding new funding streams some ideas include Hotel Tax; Tourist are drawn to our parks and we need to close the loop between online hotel registration reservations and use of the parks system. Another idea is a parcel tax.  When we invest in our parks there are huge benefits to safety and health throughout San Francisco.  For the last six years Supervisor Avalos has worked to bring progress taxation to the city government. 

Question 3: The Significant Natural Resource Area Management Plan is the next significant city-wide issue affecting our City, our parks and our communities because of the approach the plan takes towards, trails, trees, public areas and dog access. Today, there are people on both sides of the issue with impassioned feelings of support or opposition of this project. As Supervisor, where will you stand on the issue and how will you gather public input?

Supervisor Avalos stated that he needs to do more homework on the Natural Areas plan.  He also would like to look at ways to balance the impact on dog community and the environmental community.  Also needs to look at the needs of McLaren Park which is a part of D11. The Supervisor expressed concern that public meetings have so much tension when discussion this topic and similar divisive issues.  Supervisor believes that it is important that we hear what the concerns are.

Question 4: Minnie and Lovie Ward will soon revamp their playfield with synthetic turf. Although D11 will be gaining a refurbished playfield, the District (and City) still lacks enough healthy fields to meet the current demand. How would you propose adding new playfields in the district while still providing maintenance funding for existing park facilities?
There is some land near Crocker Amazon park that could be used to support more recreation use.  Ball fields are in need of restoration also another space near France and Moscow which have lots of wholes because of the gophers.  Gophers are a problem.  Do support Minnie Lovie soccer field project however the Supervisor is concerned about lighting and parking near the park but does agree that the new facilities will be a benefit for people.
Question 5 (Audience): Since taking office 4 years ago PD has initiated several fees for service that have a significant-often negative- impact on the access by families, community groups and non-profits to use and offer Free activities for the communities in the public RPD facilities and parks. 

a. What have you done to address increasing General Fund dollars to properly support Recreation and Park maintenance for this fundamental public good?

b. Describe your work to address the average public’s access to its parks, sports and clubhouses and efforts to eliminate and decrease permit feed for families, community groups and non-profits to use and offer FREE activities for the communities in the public RPD facilities and parks.

The challenge is if you say no to fees then you have to find additional sources of revenue to offset fees. Often this is very difficult.  Directives need to come from the Mayors office saying we are not going to charge any more fees for the park and there will be an increase in general fund support. RPD needs general fund and new revenue support. Supervisor Avalos is committed to this.
Question 6:  This summer, Supervisor Scott Weiner led an effort to augment the Recreation and Parks Department budget for the coming fiscal year with funding for five more gardeners, as well as for more park patrol officers to help reduce graffiti and other vandalism in our parks city-wide. SFPA’s recent ParkScan report showed that 33% of all District 11 ParkScans were related to graffiti. Vandalism is the #1 problem reported in our parks. What ideas do you have to thwart graffiti and improve safety and access in parks?
Crocker Amazon parks has had trouble with consistent patrols by SFPD.  In the past there was strong patrolling during the evening but recently not as strong as it has been in the past. RPD staff need to be held accountable to locking doors at proper times.  There is currently less eyes and ears at playgrounds and parks.  There needs to be an increase in RPD staffing.  We have lost a great deal of RPD staff and rec directors within RPD.  The Supervisor can see using cameras at night and may be helpful but could be great expensive.

Urban Forest
Question 1:  In the last few years, municipalities have gone beyond just appreciating trees for their obvious aesthetic value. More and more cities have begun calculating the enormous monetary and economic benefits of a thriving urban forest, in terms of property values, storm water abatement, increased consumer foot traffic, etc. In that context, what does the term “green infrastructure” mean to you?

Supervisor Avalos refers to green infrastructure as a vibrant green San Francisco, in D11 there would be trees, permeable surfaces, planter boxes, terraces and trellis walls. Persia Street is a symbol of something done right in the past. D11 needs more beauty and green similar to what is on Persia Ave. The City needs to make that an investment in our trees.  We have been divesting in trees. This isn’t a Board of Supervisor problem it is a Mayor issue that is related to revenue.  FUF could provide similar service to what was provided by DPW. 

Question 2:  San Francisco’s street tree canopy lags far behind other neighboring cities like Oakland, San Jose and Berkeley. And recent data shows that, with the cuts to the city’s tree planting program, our urban forest is actually shrinking. What will you do to reverse this trend?

Supervisor Avalos would like to see more tree plantings in the district. There has been a ton of outreach work done in the District and projects completed by Cleveland and Monroe Elementary schools which have added legacy trees on the sidewalk and on their properties.  Neighborhoods are beginning to get active in safety and are looking at greening streets.  FUF has helped enable these activities and the Supervisor is happy to support these efforts.
Question 3: Friends of the Urban Forest relies on individual homeowners to organize their community to sign up as many neighbors as possible to get a street tree in front of their home.  The Excelsior has one of the strongest contingents of tree-planting community organizers in the city. They are constantly working to get the word out in advance of each planting. Are there ways in which your office can help spread the word about upcoming plantings that aren’t currently being used?

Outreach to schools and homeowners, town halls all can help get the word out to neighbors. Social media is also an effective tool. The Excelsior Facebook page can also be used as a resource for outreach.  250 trees have been planted in D11 since 2009.
Question 4: Planting trees often gets more attention than caring for them. What is your opinion on DPW’s current plan of relinquishing care of 24,000 trees back to the homeowners for trees in front of their house that were previously being cared for by the city. Are you for or against it? What do you view as the long-term solution?

66% of D11 residents are homeowners.  This is not the case for other parts of SF.  This policy disproportionately affects the D11 neighborhood.  Supervisor Avalos opposes this plan but would need to find money to fill the deficit.  A dedicated funding stream is difficult to find.  BOS needs to think about what voters can tolerate. Supervisor Avalos would support new revenue stream that combined with trees and parks.  
Question 5: San Francisco has ordinances that dictate the healthy, legal way to prune a street tree. But the reality is that many homeowners are unaware of these ordinances and hire private contractors who are also unawares of these ordinances and hire private contractors who are also unaware of these ordinances. May homeowners only learn about them when they wind up with a fine and a dead tree that was pruned by an uninformed contractor. What would you do in your district to inform people of the city’s pruning standards-to keep them from killing their trees and getting fined?

There are some D11 pruning business.  The Department of Environment has a list of certified arborist. Need to build the capacity in D11.  Some neighbors have begun to take pruning into their own hands and are killing trees. Need more communication from Department of Environment to educate people on how to care for trees.

Question 6: People come to a FUF planting because they want a tree, but the number one thing they remember about the experience is getting to know like0minded people in their community. What role do you think organizations like the ones here tonight play in creating a more cohesive San Francisco community?

Tree planting events have helped bring people together. A lot of neighborhood associations, schools have been effective at bringing people together. Seen an increase in civic engagement. Excited that when see resources are available we are making great investments in community development. 

Closing Statement:

Supervisor Avalos thanks all the people who attended the forum this evening. 

